## ===== PRESS RELEASE =====

CAPE GIRARDEAU, Mo., Sept. 3, 1998 -- The Southeast Missouri State University Board of Regents today voted unanimously to name the University's restored Social Science Building "A. S. J. Carnahan Hall."

Donald L. Dickerson, president of the Board, said the action was taken to pay tribute to the memory of a distinguished son of Southeast Missouri State University and in recognition of the contributions of the late Albert Sidney Johnson Carnahan and his family to the history of Missouri and its political life, as well as to national and international affairs.

The Departments of Political Science and History are housed in the restored building.

The Social Science Building, constructed in 1901-1902, as the "Science Hall," has served the University for almost a century, but has never been formally named.

"It is most appropriate," Dickerson said, "at the beginning of the University's 125th Anniversary celebration, to name the building for one of the institution's most distinguished graduates, symbolizing the hundreds of Southeast alumni who have gone on to significant careers in the area of public service -- individuals who have practiced political science and helped make history."

"Such a graduate was the late Congressman and U. S. Ambassador A. S. J. Carnahan, whose life, like the service of the Social Science Building, spanned most of the first century of the institution's history," Dickerson said.

Dr. Peter Bergerson, chair of the Department of Political Science, agreed that the Board's decision is an appropriate one. "It is very fitting to name this building after one whose life was devoted to the activities we are engaged in preparing our students to perform," Bergerson said.

"Naming the building for Congressman Carnahan is also a perfect fit with the theme of the University's 125th anniversary celebration, 'Honoring yesterday -- creating tomorrow'," he added. "By remembering one of our distinguished alumni in this way we are honoring the University's past, even as this wonderful new facility becomes available for our work of creating leaders for the society of tomorrow.

"I am delighted that we are memorializing a man whose life was devoted to public service and the intellectual pursuits of political science and history," Bergerson concluded.

One of four historic academic structures on the Southeast campus, until 1993 the Social Science building housed the Departments of Political Science, History, and Sociology & Anthropology, the Dean of the College of Liberal Arts, the College advising center, and 10 classrooms.

During planning for minor renovations in 1992-93, structural problems were noted and an engineering firm was employed to provide a professional opinion on the condition of the building. The report concluded that the structural integrity of the second and third floors was suspect, and that those floors should be considered unsafe for use as classrooms or offices.

As a result, the building was closed, and temporary arrangements were made for the faculty, dean, and students who had formerly used the building.

The funds to construct a "brand new" Social Science Building inside the historic 1902 stone-and-brick shell, were appropriated by the General Assembly upon the recommendation of Missouri Governor Mel Carnahan, and the project was completed in time for the start of the present semester.